HEIDELBERG TOWNSHIP BOARD OF SUPERVISORS
PO Box 188 111 Mill Road

Schaefferstown, PA  17088

(717) 949-3885      fax (717) 949-2915   htwpbs@comcast.net

                                                            August 24, 2021
MEETING MINUTES
Board members present:



Others present:

Paul Fetter – Chairman



Jennifer Snyder – Office Manager

Ted Cromleigh




Sean Weik – Public Works Superintendent Bruce Kramer





Bob Lynn – Hanover Engineering







Amy Leonard – Solicitor 







Justin LaTourette – Utility Operator








6 members of the public

The meeting of Heidelberg Township was called to order at 7:00PM by Chairman Fetter, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.  
At this time, a call for public comment was made.  Jean Rowe asked if the break retarder sign placement has been remedied yet.  The Board and Bob Lynn noted that PennDOT reviewed the request and will only allows signs to be placed on two roads in the Township.  Ted Cromleigh stated the cost for the signs will be included in next year’s budget.  Mrs. Rowe asked what the Township will do with the tree pieces at the base of the stone lot.  Sean Weik stated they will be burned for disposal.  He noted that trees were left in the Right of Way on Sunnyside Road by a utility tree company.  

Dennis Martin from Valley View Road was in attendance to discuss road improvements on Valley View Road.  He lives on the gravel section and would like the township to consider placing seal coat material on the road.  He and other residents will pay for the application.  Mike Sensenig was also in attendance to discuss the matter.  There are some legal issues and Solicitor Leonard is concerned about with this idea and some road improvements would need to be done as well.  She noted that the road is owned by the Township so private citizens can not do their own work, nor can the Township escape the legal bidding process for road work.  The Board will review the request with township staff. 
Josh Snyder from Energy Transfer, a Sunoco partner, was in attendance to thank the Township for a good working partnership through the Sunoco pipeline project.  He also noted that there is a First Responder Grant for township EMS to apply for and he will email Jen Snyder information to share.  The Board appreciated his attendance and asked some questions regarding the new use of the 8” gas line in the Township.  Mr. Snyder will send the information to Ms. Snyder later.

Darren Zimmerman, owner of the Schaefferstown car wash, was in attendance to discuss water usage at the business.  He noted that the care wash is having its busiest year in 2021.  The Board asked about the use of a water recycling system to minimize his water consumption.  Mr. Zimmerman said one is used but only for the weep system it the winter time.  He said customers do not like the water after the recycle. He discussed his desire to expand the car wash.  The Board noted that the car wash is already using over its allotted capacity of water and an expansion would require even more capacity.  The Board would like to see Mr. Zimmerman expand his research into a water recycling system and they will review his current billing history for water capacity.  Mr. Zimmerman understands he will need to purchase more capacity and is willing to do so at this time.  Once the billing history is reviewed, Bob Lynn and Ms. Snyder will determine the amounts necessary.
The Board reviewed the minutes of the July 27, 2021, meeting.  After review, Bruce Kramer made a motion to approve the minutes of the July 27, 2021, meeting.  Chairman Fetter seconded the motion and the motion carried.
A Treasurer’s Report including cash deposits, PLGIT and Fulton bank statements, cash deposits and budget comparison for July 2021 was submitted for review.  
Township bills were submitted and reviewed for payment. After discussion, Bruce Kramer made a motion to accept the bills as submitted for a total of $202,366.38 from State Fund, Light Fund and General Fund for online payments, invoices and payroll. Chairman Fetter seconded the motion and the motion carried. 
Water Bills were submitted for payment. After brief discussion, Bruce Kramer made a motion to accept the bills as submitted for a total of $11,589.81.  Ted Cromleigh seconded the motion and the motion carried.  
Sewer bills were submitted for review. After brief discussion Bruce Kramer made a motion to accept the bills as submitted for a total of $58,405.05.  Ted Cromleigh seconded the motion and the motion carried.  
It was noted that the Hydrant amount due for 2020 was transferred to the new Water Hydrant fund.
The Public Works Report for July 2021 was reviewed.  Sean Weik discussed the status of the dirt section of Valley View Road and maintenance to perform on it.  Bob Lynn mentioned the Low Volume Road Grant program to aid in some of the work and will review criteria.  The Board instructed Mr. Weik on what sections of the road to focus on.  The International is having some repairs done at this time.

The Line Painting quotes Mr. Weik obtained were reviewed.  After discussion, the Berks Traffic quote was decided upon as it was the lowest quote of the three received.  Chairman Fetter made a motion to accept the Berks Traffic line painting quote in the amount of $13,358.40.  Bruce Kramer seconded the motion and the motion carried.  
The Gasboy Report for July 2021 was reviewed.

The Zoning Officer’s Report for July 2021 was reviewed.   
The State Police Report for July 2021 was submitted for review. 
Engineer’s Report

Bob Lynn presented the Engineer’s Report.
The Joseph Blogovich plan on the agenda for this evening will need to be tabled.  Plan notes were unable to be rectified prior to the meeting.  At this time, Bruce Kramer made a motion to table the Joseph Blogovich subdivision plan.  Chairman Fetter seconded the motion and the motion carried.

The Water Tank Painting bids were opened and reviewed on Friday, August 20th.  Many of the bids were much below the expected pricing.  The lowest bidder information has been reviewed and Mr. Lynn did check to verify their bid was accurate.  The contractor will be able to perform the work this fall barring any lengthy weather events.  After brief discussion, Ted Cromleigh made a motion to accept the bid from Minoan, Inc in the amount of $31,700.  Bruce Kramer seconded the motion and the motion carried.
Andrew Wiegand has requested a release of his held escrow.  Bob Lynn noted that work has been completed but As-builts have not been provided yet.  For those we will retain $2586.50, but he is recommending a release of $2,938.00.   After brief discussion, Ted Cromleigh made a motion to release $2,938.00 from the Andrew Wiegand escrow.  Bruce Kramer seconded the motion and the motion carried.

For the Tom Rabold plan, we retained $600 for the remainder of the landscaping to be finished.  With that complete, Mr. Lynn is recommending release of the $600.  Ted Cromleigh made a motion to release the remaining escrow held for the Tom Rabold plan in the amount of $600.  Bruce Kramer seconded the motion and the motion carried.

AH Moyer came to the Township Building to complete punch list items reaming for the Heating/Cooling unit.  Sean Weik approved their work and Bob Lynn is recommending final paying to them in the amount of $4,795.00.  After discussion, Ted Cromleigh made a motion to pay AH Moyer the amount of $4,795.00, the retainage amount of the contract for the installation of the Heating/Cooling unit.  Bruce Kramer seconded the motion and the motion carried.
Landmark has offered a time extension for the Copper Ridge development.  This extension if granted would last until December 28, 2021.  Ted Cromleigh made a motion to grant the time extension to Landmark Builders for the Copper Ridge development until December 28, 2021.  Bruce Kramer seconded the motion and the motion carried.   

Bob Lynn noted that Ron Flory asked the Township to review the paving in his driveway along the sewer line.  He reviewed it and did notice some cracking at the trench area in the Right of Way.  After discussion, he and the Board decided that crack sealing would be the best remedy for the issue.

The Ammon Lapp drainage concern on Gibble Road has not been remedied to date.  The Board decided since he has not responded to our Notice of Violation, Solicitor Leonard should file a complaint.  After brief discussion, Ted Cromleigh made a motion to have Solicitor Leonard file a complain in the matter with Ammon Lapp on Gibble Road.  Bruce Kramer seconded the motion and the motion carried.
The Nitrate System replacement permit will not be issued as an emergency permit per DEP.  They did not review the video made showing the state of the system and we will need to wait until they review our permit application.
Solicitor Report

Solicitor Leonard was in attendance to present the Solicitors Report.
At 8:29 the hearing opened for Ordinance 166 for Police Pension termination.  Although our pension plan allows for dissolving the plan with a resolution or ordinance, the pension auditor noted that ordinance is the necessary manner.  Solicitor Leonard drafted an ordinance to comply with the auditor’s requirement. Jean Rowe asked if there was money in the plan but the Board noted the money in the plan when it was dissolved was distributed as necessary at the time. At this time, Bruce Kramer made a motion to adopt Ordinance 166 for the ratification of the dissolution of the Police Pension Plan.  Ted Cromleigh seconded the motion and the motion carried.
At 8:33, Solicitor Leonard opened the hearing for Ordinance 167 for updating our Property Maintenance ordinance.  This ordinance will update our regulations to the 2018 IPMC Code.  We will also adopt some basic interior portions of the code to allow for living conditions should a complaint arise.  Jean Rowe asked about adoption of specific code items and Solicitor Leonard explained the Board’s position.  A fee schedule from our Code Officer will be adopted via resolution.  After discussion, Bruce Kramer made a motion to adopt Ordinance 167 to update to our Property Maintenance Ordinance.  Ted Cromleigh seconded the motion and the motion carried.
A response to our Police Pension audit is required since there are still some findings from the previous audit.  Solicitor Leonard wrote a response that reiterates the Township’s position after the last audit.  The Board was satisfied with the response and Ted Cromleigh will sign it as the pension administrator.  Chairman Fetter made a motion to authorize Ted Cromleigh to sign the Police Pension audit response.  Bruce Kramer seconded the motion and the motion carried.
Solicitor Leonard sent an email to the attorney for the family of the fire damaged property on South Lancaster Avenue.  The Board discussed the progress of the demolition and how to move the project along.  The insurance company has not provided an escrow as defined by our ordinance so the insurance agent will be contacted. 
Cohen Law Group drafted a summary of the Comcast Franchise renewal agreement.  New services have been added but we are currently not receiving fees from them.  Solicitor Leonard is reviewing the drafted document. We will need to have a public hearing when the agreement is fully reviewed and approved for acceptance. 

Ms. Snyder prepared a list of sewer accounts that need to be reviewed for delinquencies.  Solicitor Leonard will discuss the matter in executive session.
     OLD BUSINESS
There was none.
      NEW BUSINESS 
The Pension MMO for 2022 was reviewed.  Ms. Snyder prepared the figures and conferred with Conrad Seigel.  They anticipate the amount being received from the state.  Ted Cromleigh made a motion to approve the Pension Minimum Municipal Obligation worksheet for 2022.  Bruce Kramer seconded the motion and the motion carried.

Ms. Snyder received quotes for the work that needs to be done to migrate the municipal software from the cloud to the new server.  Freedom software will charge $750.00 and we will need to purchase updated Access software for $440.00.  Ted Cromleigh made a motion to authorize necessary expenses of $1,190.00 for the CityShare software to our new server.  Bruce Kramer seconded the motion and the motion carried.  Ms. Snyder noted that Custom Computer is not able to offer us an IT contract since we do not have enough computer terminals for their service plan.
Mike Ginder sent a letter resigning as an alternate to the Zoning Hearing Board.  Chairman Fetter made a motion to accept the resignation of Mike Ginder from the Zoning Hearing Board alternate list.  Ted Cromleigh seconded the motion and the motion carried.  

The July 2021 Planning Commission meeting minutes were reviewed.
The July 2021 EIT update was included for review.
Utility matters were discussed at this time.
The Water Report was reviewed and Just LaTourette noted that water usage has increased.  Spikes in daily usage should be investigated further.  
The Sewer Report was reviewed and it was noted that Envirep will be doing the pump station maintenance work next week.
Sean Weik stated that water system repairs are almost done and the faulty hydrant was replaced.

The purchase of generators for the water system was discussed.  Slaymaker is not on Costars so purchasing will need to be done through the bidding process.  Solicitor Leonard will work with Bob Lynn on specifications for the bid and advertising.

The SEO Report for July 2021 was reviewed.
The Secretary’s Report was presented by Ms. Snyder.
Lebanon County Ag Preserve sent a thank you for the Township donation for their program and information on how the money is matched and used.
The Northwest EMS organization sent call reports for July 2021.

Solicitor Leonard noted that she is working on the resolution to dispose of records no longer needed to be kept based on the PA Historical Records Retention Manual. 

Peg Fitzkee asked for Matt Blantz if a report was done after the sinkhole in Juliada development.  Mr. Blantz had an issue with his well after the incident.  The Board did not pursue anything further after the incident report from Hanover Engineering.  
.  
At 9:19 Chairman Fetter called an executive session to discuss property maintenance litigation matters and other litigation matters.  At 9:57 the Board reconvened.  
Bruce Kramer made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:59 PM.   The motion was seconded by Chairman Fetter and the motion carried.
The next meeting of the Heidelberg Township Board of Supervisors will be September 28, 2021, at 7:00PM in the Municipal Building, 111 Mill Rd.  Schaefferstown, PA  17088.
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Secretary

Minutes recorded by Jennifer Snyder
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